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® (1105)
[English]

The Chair (Ms. Iqra Khalid (Mississauga—Erin Mills,
Lib.)): I call this meeting to order.

Welcome to meeting number 37 of the House of Commons
Standing Committee on Justice and Human Rights.

Before we get into our study on the Victims Bill of Rights, I'll
just remind members of a couple of housekeeping items. First and
foremost, if you are requiring interpretation, just take a look at the
bottom of your Zoom screen, where you will see a globe icon.
Please select the language that you would like to listen to. You can
speak in any of our official languages.

Secondly, when you are speaking, please ensure that your micro-
phone is unmuted and speak slowly and clearly. When you have
finished speaking. please make sure that you are back on mute. Mr.
Clerk and I will do our best to maintain a speaking list and a speak-
ing order. Please raise your hand if you have anything to raise.
Thank you for your co-operation on this.

Before we start our study on the Victims Bill of Rights, we have
to approve the report from the subcommittee meeting that we had
on Tuesday. The report was distributed to all members electronical-
ly yesterday. Are there any comments on it? If members agree with
it, we'll go ahead and carry it.

I'll see a thumbs-up for carrying the report. Great. So carried.

I have just a note for members and witnesses. At the same time
this committee meeting is happening, there is a virtual ceremony
commemorating the release of the national action plan for the miss-
ing and murdered indigenous women and girls, coinciding with the
second anniversary of the release of the final report on the missing
and murdered indigenous women and girls, and the
2SLGBTQQIA+ report.

Thank you, members, for being here today. At this point, I'll in-
vite our witnesses who are here to speak about the Victims Bill of
Rights, which I feel is very fitting on this anniversary.

We have with us the Department of Justice, represented by Car-
ole Morency and Stéphanie Bouchard; the Department of Public
Safety and Emergency Preparedness, represented by Julie Thomp-
son and Suzanne Wallace-Capretta; the Parole Board of Canada,
represented by Ian Broom; and the Correctional Service of Canada,
represented by Kirstan Gagnon.

I welcome all of our officials. I note that the Correctional Service
of Canada and the Parole Board of Canada will not be offering
opening remarks today. We'll go ahead and start with the Depart-
ment of Justice.

As I'm sure you're aware, | have a one-minute card and a 30-sec-
ond card that will help you in keeping time for your five-minute re-
marks.

Madam Morency, please go ahead for your five minutes.

Ms. Carole Morency (Director General and Senior General
Counsel, Criminal Law Policy Section, Policy Sector, Depart-
ment of Justice): Thank you.

[Translation]

We are pleased to be here today to discuss the Canadian Victims
Bill of Rights and related efforts by the Department of Justice.

Ensuring access to justice for victims of crime and giving them a
more effective voice in the criminal justice system has been a
long-standing commitment of the federal government.

[English]

Federal policy and legislative and programmatic measures in
support of this commitment have been coordinated through the fed-
eral victims strategy. Established in 2000, this horizontal strategy is
led by Justice Canada and includes Public Safety Canada, Correc-
tional Service Canada, the Parole Board of Canada and the Public
Prosecution Service of Canada.

The Canadian Victims Bill of Rights is an important cornerstone
for continuing federal efforts to support victims of crime. Enacted
in 2015, the CVBR gives victims of crime four statutory rights: the
rights to information, to protection, to participation and to seek
restitution. These rights apply throughout the criminal justice pro-
cess. The CVBR also requires, to the extent possible, that all feder-
al statutes be interpreted in a manner consistent with victims' rights
under the CVBR. It provides a mechanism for victims to file a
complaint when these rights have been breached by a federal de-
partment or agency.
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As the committee knows, responsibility for our criminal justice
system is shared between the federal, provincial and territorial gov-
ernments. The federal government is responsible for criminal law
and procedure, much of which is set out in the Criminal Code, as
well as the Corrections and Conditional Release Act. Provincial and
territorial governments are responsible for the administration of jus-
tice, which includes enforcing and prosecuting Criminal Code of-
fences, delivery of victim services and enacting their own victim
legislation.

Since 2015, significant individual and collaborative measures
have been taken by all governments to advance and strengthen im-
plementation of victims' rights. For example, at the federal level,
early actions to support the right to information focused on creating
a series of fact sheets about victims' rights and related Criminal
Code provisions. These have recently been made available in 11 in-
digenous languages.

Federal funding was also made available to provincial and terri-
torial victim services to create or update their public legal education
and information materials for victims, victims' advocates and crimi-
nal justice professionals, in addition to training on the CVBR.

The right to information has also been supported through the de-
sign and delivery of new models of victim-centred services. The
creation of family information liaison units across Canada in 2016
has ensured that family members of missing and murdered indige-
nous women and girls have all the available information they are
seeking about their loved ones as well as access to community-
based supports. Justice Canada has also supported the right to par-
ticipation through funding to the provinces and territories for the
provision of testimonial aids to facilitate victim testimony.

Victims' rights to information, protection and participation have
also been supported by federal funding for independent legal advice
and representation programs for victims and survivors of sexual as-
sault. These are currently being piloted in a number of jurisdictions
in Canada. Justice Canada has also worked closely with provincial
and territorial victim services to fund their design and delivery of
jurisdiction-specific restitution programs.

Law reform continues to be an important tool to affect change
and to implement victims' rights. In addition to the criminal law re-
forms that accompanied the CVBR, some recent legislative reforms
support victims' participation and protection rights. For example,
the recently enacted Bill C-3 requires candidates seeking appoint-
ment to a provincial superior court to participate in continuing edu-
cation in sexual assault law and social context. It also requires
judges to provide reasons for their decisions in sexual assault cases.

The former Bill C-75 on criminal justice system delays enhanced
victim safety, particularly for victims of intimate partner violence,
including at bail and sentencing. It also re-enacted a new victim
surcharge regime—an important source of revenue for provinces
and territories—in response to the Supreme Court's decision in R. v.
Boudreault.

Following enactment of the CVBR, federal departments and
agencies whose mandates involve working with victims of crime
have implemented formal complaints mechanisms for victims. Jus-
tice Canada prepares an annual report on complaints and publishes

it online. Provinces and territories also have their own complaint
mechanisms.

Those are the items I'd like to highlight for Justice Canada.

Thank you.

® (1110)

The Chair: Thank you very much, Madam.

We'll now go to the Department of Public Safety for five min-
utes.

Ms. Julie Thompson (Director General, Crime Prevention,
Corrections, Criminal Justice and Aboriginal Policing Policy
Directorate, Department of Public Safety and Emergency Pre-
paredness): Good morning. Thank you very much for having me
here today.

[Translation]

Thank you for inviting me to share with you the work of Public
Safety Canada with respect to the implementation of the Canadian
Victims Bill of Rights Act.

[English]

I am joined today by my colleagues from the Correctional Ser-
vice and the Parole Board of Canada, who also have roles to play in
upholding victims' rights under the CVBR.

Public Safety Canada is responsible for the Corrections and Con-
ditional Release Act, which guides CSC and the PBC on how feder-
al sentences of over two years or more are carried out. It gives life
to the rights that can be exercised by the victims of federal offend-
ers.

Within Public Safety, the national office for victims is a resource
that is working to improve victims' interactions with the federal
corrections and conditional release system by supporting a victims'
lens during policy development. It shares information with victims
and the general public regarding federal corrections and conditional
release through the development of products such as the publication
entitled “Victims of Crime: Staying Informed”, which is available
in 20 languages, including seven indigenous languages. The office
supports and complements the work of the policy centre for victim
issues at Justice Canada through portfolio coordination and engage-
ment with victims and other key stakeholders.
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In addition, the national office for victims and Public Safety
agency partners have developed a number of information products
to ensure that victims are aware of their rights and of the services
provided to them by the federal government.

[Translation]

We continuously strive to improve these products and develop
new ones with feedback from victims.

[English]

Additionally, appropriate redress is a key element of the CVBR,
which established a means by which victims can complain directly
to federal departments and agencies if they feel their rights have
been denied or infringed, in order to address issues quickly and
with satisfaction. Should a victim not be satisfied with the out-
comes of a complaint, they can contact the Office of the Federal
Ombudsman for Victims of Crime.

As part of its coordination role, the national office for victims an-
nually publishes information on CVBR-related complaints to the
Public Safety portfolio agencies and Public Safety itself regarding
how these complaints were resolved.

Since the coming into force of the CVBR in 2015, the national
office for victims also held annual round tables between 2016 and
2020 with victims, their advocates and victim-serving organiza-
tions, to discuss the implementation of the CVBR in the context of
federal corrections and conditional release. Themes raised at these
tables are broad ranging. Examples of themes include accountabili-
ty, offender reintegration, restorative justice, outreach and engage-
ment. Summary reports of these discussions are all available online
at the Public Safety Canada website.

[Translation]

Importantly, we heard that information is essential for victims to
be able to exercise their rights to participation and protection.

[English]

In 2019-20, CSC provided information to some 8,800 victims
who requested information about the offender who harmed them.

The Public Safety portfolio is committed to implementing the
CVBR to ensure victims of federal offenders are treated with com-
passion and respect, including receiving the timely information that
is required to exercise their CVBR rights.

Recently, an internal audit by Correctional Service of their na-
tional victim services program found that Correctional Service of-
fers services to victims in compliance with all relevant legislation,
policy and procedures.

To further consider victims' needs in their operations, the Parole
Board of Canada has established a national victim advisory com-
mittee and CSC has launched an internal victim engagement task
team to ensure greater consideration of victims' concerns in deci-
sion-making.

I would also like to acknowledge that the current COVID global
pandemic is a difficult time for vulnerable victims and families. To
ensure that victims' rights have been respected, corrections and
conditional release operations have had to pivot and use new meth-

ods and practices to fulfill their mandates in a way that conforms
with public health and safety protocols.

We acknowledge that more can be done and as such, we're com-
mitted to working with stakeholder suggestions from round tables
to do this.

Thank you for the opportunity to appear today.
® (1115)

The Chair: Thank you very much for that, Ms. Thompson.

We'll now go into our rounds of questions.

Members, note that we do have the Parole Board of Canada and
Correctional Service of Canada here with us today to answer ques-
tions as well, should you have any for them.

We'll start with our first round of six minutes each, beginning
with Mr. Moore.

Hon. Rob Moore (Fundy Royal, CPC): Thank you, Madam
Chair.

I think Madam Findlay or Mr. Cooper was going to be up this
round, so I don't want to take somebody's spot. I think it was Mr.
Cooper.

Mr. Michael Cooper (St. Albert—Edmonton, CPC): Yes.
The Chair: Mr. Cooper, please go ahead.

Mr. Michael Cooper: Thank you very much, Madam Chair.

I will direct my questions to the Parole Board witness. I want to
say first of all that the passage of the Victims Bill of Rights is a sig-
nificant step in the right direction to protect the rights of victims
who have so often been overlooked in Canada's criminal justice
system.

In that regard, I certainly acknowledge the important role that
Senator Pierre Boisvenu, whom I consider a friend, played in ad-
vancing the Victims Bill of Rights. Senator Boisvenu, of course,
was a victim himself, his daughter having been brutally murdered.

As the report of the victims ombudsman demonstrates, there are
still serious gaps in seeing that those rights are, in fact, realized in
practice. One of the areas of concern is with respect to a lack of
transparency or a perceived lack of transparency when it comes to
the right to information for victims in respect of Parole Board hear-
ings.
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I want to just touch upon that, because Carol Freeman, whose fa-
ther was brutally murdered in Oshawa, Ontario in 1991, was caught
off guard when she suddenly received notice that the man who had
brutally killed her father, and who had been sentenced to life in
prison without eligibility for parole for 25 years, was suddenly up
for parole after serving only 20 years. She had not been provided
any sort of explanation about the dates or conditions that resulted in
his eligibility for parole.

I would ask the Parole Board representative to discuss that, be-
cause it is a common concern of victims, who are caught off guard
regarding these dates and who are informed with very little notice
of parole hearings, which are often very difficult experiences for
victims, particularly in instances of brutal crimes like murder.

Mr. Ian Broom (Director General, Policy and Operations,
Parole Board of Canada): Thank you.

I would just like to begin by saying that the Parole Board is defi-
nitely committed to openness and transparency in the way we pro-
vide information, and we ensure the participation of victims in re-
spect of the conditional release process.

In terms of information that registered victims can receive, we
may end up touching on this a little bit more later through the
course of the meeting, but there is a victims portal in place where
registered victims can access a variety of information. For example,
they can receive information regarding the offender's name, the of-
fence and the court of conviction. In addition, there is access to in-
formation such as the eligibility dates for release. I would say that
when victims are registered and they seek this information, there is
a fair amount that can be received, like the date of release, for ex-
ample, on escorted temporary absence. The board has approved
this, the reasons behind this and, in addition, victims can also re-
quest a copy of decisions through the decision registry.

® (1120)

Mr. Michael Cooper: I'm sorry to interrupt. I should just correct
for the record. I think I said Carol Freeman. I meant to say Lisa
Freeman. I just wanted the record to be corrected in that regard.

Ms. Freeman said there are “no supports in place”, and she basi-
cally felt she was on her own because there was no transparency
about the reasons for that eligibility date, which was, again, five
years ahead of what she thought it would be. She thought there
were five more years, and all of a sudden that notice came.

Would you not acknowledge that that is an issue?

Mr. Ian Broom: I would acknowledge that there is a great deal
of importance in ensuring that victims are able to receive the sup-
port and information that they require throughout the hearing pro-
cess. Our regional communication officers are there to work with
victims, to provide information and answer questions throughout
the entire hearing process and, in addition, to refer any victims who
are experiencing trauma, for example, to appropriate services.

Mr. Michael Cooper: I see that my time has expired.
The Chair: Thank you very much, Mr. Cooper.

We'll now go to Mr. Kelloway for six minutes, please.

Mr. Mike Kelloway (Cape Breton—Canso, Lib.): Thank you,
Madam Chair.

Hello, colleagues.

Thank you to all of the witnesses for their testimony today.

This study is very important. As members of the justice commit-
tee and, of course, as parliamentarians, it's really incumbent on us
to hear testimony from officials, groups and individuals on how
victims of crime can be better supported.

My first question is for Ms. Morency.

I understand that through the victims fund we've made more
than $20 million available to provincial and territorial governments
and non-governmental organizations. Can you take some time to
talk about some of these projects and how they have benefited
Canadians?

Ms. Carole Morency: Yes, I'll start, and if I may, I'll turn to my
colleague, Madam Bouchard, to continue.

To start with, the federal government made available through the
Victims Fund, for provinces and territories, approximately $10.6
million over the years from 2016 to 2020 to help support the imple-
mentation of the CVBR in their jurisdictions. That's in addition to
funding that is otherwise provided through the Victims Fund more
specifically.

I would ask my colleague to provide a bit more detail on some
examples of how the federal government has funded different
provinces and territories through annual agreements and Gs and Cs.

Ms. Stéphanie Bouchard (Senior Legal Counsel and Director,
Policy Centre for Victim Issues, Criminal Law Policy Section,
Department of Justice): Hello.
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The federal victims strategy includes the victims fund, which has
provided $125 million from 2015 to 2020 in support of support dif-
ferent projects and initiatives, to provide for victims and different
issues to help support them in different aspects of it. It's a grants
and contributions program that is made available to provinces and
territories, and also to groups and organizations. Through this vic-
tims fund—as mentioned in the speech by my colleague, Ms.
Morency, at the beginning—the family information liaison units
have been supported through it. Since 2016, we have supported a
number of initiatives, including independent legal advice and inde-
pendent legal review programs that are being piloted across the
country, which the budget has announced there will be increased
support and funding for throughout.

They are all projects aimed at providing supports. Provinces and
territories themselves have agreements that are specific to them, to
provide for needs based on their assessment of the situation in their
province in different areas and communities—rural, non-rural, and
cities. There is a lot of flexibility and work being done with the ob-
jective of improving services for victims, including information
supports, such as ensuring that cellphones are being provided to
more remote communities when there is need and such.

I don't know if that provides enough context.
® (1125)

Mr. Mike Kelloway: That really does provide a bit of an in-
depth lens on it, and I appreciate it very much.

This could be for Ms. Morency or you, or others who want to
chime in, but primarily it would be for you two.

The government created a federal victims strategy to support the
Canadian Victims Bill of Rights. Again, I'd like to have you or oth-
ers talk about some of the initiatives that were part of that strategy.
I think it's important for Canadians to hear the ins and outs of that
particular strategy and the initiatives attached to it.

Ms. Carole Morency: Again, as I mentioned in my opening re-
marks, the federal victim strategy has been in place since 2000. It's
gone through a number of updates, modernizations and overhauls.

The key components to that strategy at the federal level are coor-
dination of the different departments and agencies that have man-
dates to serve and work with victims. I've mentioned some of our
key partners, some of whom are with us in the meeting today.

Also, key partners in delivering on the strategy are the provinces
and territories, with whom we work very closely to share informa-
tion and best practices, and to identify whether there are gaps in
services and maybe in law, or if there are maybe new or different
trends developing that we can work together on to address and bet-
ter support victims throughout the country and the criminal justice
continuum.

As my colleague just noted, much of that work occurs through
FPT meeting forums. We have funding agreements. We have a
grants and contributions program that's available to organizations
that serve victims as well.

All of that is done under the auspices of the federal victim strate-
gy, and funding as a key component of that.

Mr. Mike Kelloway: That's wonderful.

Madam Chair, how much time do I have left?
The Chair: You have eight seconds.

Mr. Mike Kelloway: Okay.

Thank you very much for your testimony. It's very much appreci-
ated.

The Chair: Thank you, Mr. Kelloway.

We'll now go to Monsieur Fortin for six minutes.

[Translation]

Mr. Rhéal Fortin (Riviére-du-Nord, BQ):
Madam Chair.

Thank you,

I'd like to thank the witnesses for being with us today.
My question is for Ms. Morency or Ms. Bouchard.

Ms. Bouchard, I think it was you who mentioned earlier the
amount transferred to the provinces, but I didn't take note of it.

What is the amount transferred every year to the provinces to
help victims or the families of victims of crime? Can you provide
us with that amount?

Ms. Stéphanie Bouchard: I can't give you the exact amount that
is transferred to the provinces and territories for each agreement. [
could confirm the amount with my colleagues who manage the
monetary aspect of the program and with whom we work very
closely.

Mr. Rhéal Fortin: Okay.

Has that amount varied since 2000, or is the amount the same?

Ms. Stéphanie Bouchard: It has probably varied. As you know,
the funds are approved by the Treasury Board. There are some ini-
tiatives—

Mr. Rhéal Fortin: Ms. Bouchard, please excuse me. I don't want
to interrupt you and seem impolite, but we don't really have a lot of
time.

® (1130)
Ms. Stéphanie Bouchard: Okay.

Mr. Rhéal Fortin: If you don't know, just tell me.

To your knowledge, has this amount increased over the years, or
has the amount remained the same since 2000?

Ms. Stéphanie Bouchard: The amount has increased signifi-
cantly over the years.

Mr. Rhéal Fortin: Ms. Bouchard, has the pandemic had an im-
pact on budgets allocated to help victims or families of victims?
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Ms. Stéphanie Bouchard: Yes, the pandemic has had an impact
on several aspects of victim assistance. The federal government in-
vested a lot of money to meet an imminent need related to new situ-
ations. As you probably know, the provinces and territories also
contributed and invested a lot of money.

Mr. Rhéal Fortin: So you have invested more money over the
past year than in previous years. Do I have that correct?

Ms. Stéphanie Bouchard: I can't give you any information on
the victims fund because it is funded according to certain terms and
conditions, and the money is allocated by the Treasury Board, but
there has been a lot of other money coming in related to victim as-
sistance.

Mr. Rhéal Fortin: So you don't know if there was more money
invested in helping victims in the last year than in the previous
year, for instance.

Ms. Carole Morency: I could add a comment. It is true that the
federal government announced funds to support victims during the
pandemic.

[English]

We can undertake to provide the committee with some informa-
tion about the funding provided, particularly that announced
through Women and Gender Equality Canada.

[Translation]
Mr. Rhéal Fortin: Thank you, Ms. Morency.

I'll change the subject. I don't know which one of you would be
in a better position to tell me about this, but I'd like to hear about
the programs that exist to help victims and their families.

Then, I will ask you to tell me about the evolution of these pro-
grams since 2000.

Ms. Stéphanie Bouchard: On the federal side, there has certain-
ly been an evolution in terms of various services through partner-
ships with the provinces and territories. There's a lot more informa-
tion out there and childhood support centres. It's an initiative—

Mr. Rhéal Fortin: Excuse me, I know that it's not polite to inter-
rupt, but six minutes goes by quickly. There must be less than two
minutes left.

I understand there are counselling programs, for example, for
victims and their families. There are probably legal aid programs,
as was discussed earlier, to advise them.

Would you be able to list the programs that exist to help victims
and their families?

If you're unable to do so, please let me know.

Ms. Stéphanie Bouchard: The only thing I can say is that im-
mediate victim services and the administration of justice are the re-
sponsibility of the provinces and territories. So there are a variety
of programs across the country that provide an immediate link for
people.

Mr. Rhéal Fortin: So, Ms. Bouchard, the programs are different
from province to province. I understand that your role is more to
ensure the transfer of funds to the provinces.

I also understand, Ms. Morency, that you will send us the details
of the amounts transferred to the provinces for assistance to victims
and victims' families since 2000. The hearings will end next week.
Will you be able to do that by early next week?

I think Ms. Morency is having some technical difficulties.

Ms. Stéphanie Bouchard: I can answer.

We should be able to get you the figures in question.

Mr. Rhéal Fortin: You're very kind. I see my time is up, so
thank you.

[English]

The Chair: Thank you very much, Monsieur Fortin. I appreciate
that.

We'll now go to Mr. Garrison for six minutes.

Mr. Randall Garrison (Esquimalt—Saanich—Sooke, NDP):
Thank you very much, Madam Chair.

I want to give a special thanks to all of our witnesses for being
with us for this important study on what I know was short notice
for them.

The fact that we're commencing this study this week raises one
of the concerns I've always had about our approach to victims'
rights: It has been focused on individual victims and cases. I thank
the chair of the committee for mentioning missing and murdered in-
digenous women and girls this morning. We know that many thou-
sands of women and girls have been lost to indigenous communi-
ties, never to return. This week we discovered 215 bodies of chil-
dren at the Kamloops residential school. The many hundreds of
children who died in residential schools and their families are also
victims.

We have some categories of Canadians who are more likely to be
subject to high levels of violence and to become victims. They of
course include transgender Canadians and other members of the
SOGI community, like the racialized members of the Toronto com-
munity who were subject to a gay serial killer for more than 10
years [Technical difficulty—FEditor] high levels of violence in
Canada.

I know it's a long preface, so here's my question. Because the act
and the funding seem to be focused on services for individual vic-
tims, which is very important, I want to ask about support to vic-
tims organizations, and particularly community-based victims orga-
nizations. They quite often are able to work with and serve the larg-
er communities of victims, if I can use that term, and help commu-
nities cope with the toll of loss in the community and the challenges
of the legal system in achieving justice in those cases.
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Do the funds actually serve community-based and victims orga-
nizations, as well as individual victims?

® (1135)

Ms. Stéphanie Bouchard: Yes, the funding does support victims
organizations and community services. They're not simply targeting
individuals themselves. They go to bigger and broader initiatives,
such as the family information liaison units that have been men-
tioned as well as child advocacy centres. The fund also receives ap-
plications for different initiatives and promising practices. It's of
wide breadth.

Mr. Randall Garrison: Have the funds been adequate to fund
all of the requests for service that you have evaluated as positive
applications, or are you in the unenviable position of turning down
some very good requests?

Ms. Stéphanie Bouchard: There are, of course, always different
needs, but we do our best to allocate the funds to the maximum ca-
pacity that we're provided with for the year. There are new an-
nouncements in the budget that will increase a lot of the funding for
some of these initiatives that have been announced recently, in par-
ticular for the independent legal advice for sexual assault victims.

Mr. Randall Garrison: But really what we're saying now, or
what that acknowledges, is that there have been some unmet needs
in the past. Certainly, an increase in funding is welcome to help
meet those challenges. I will grant you that.

Among those victims organizations, is there support going to vic-
tims organizations from indigenous communities across the coun-
try? Is there any support going to residential school survivors? We
do have the unfortunate situation where the federal government is
fighting in court against some of those residential school survivors.
Are they as victims receiving support at the same time for those le-
gal challenges?

Ms. Carole Morency: I would say that for sure a big part of our
recent efforts since 2016 though Justice Canada has been support
through the FILUs, the family information liaison units, with regard
to murdered and missing indigenous women. In addition to that, we
do continue to work and to look at, for example, working with indi-
vidual communities for even more lessons learned about some of
these different issues that have been identified as ways to improve
responses on a go-forward basis. Of course, we work with the
provinces and territories, who directly engage and provide support
to individuals and work with organizations and communities in
their jurisdiction as well.

I don't know if my colleague has anything else to add.
® (1140)

Mr. Randall Garrison: Not hearing anything, maybe I'll ask
very specifically about the residential school survivors from St.
Anne's. They are in a kind of David and Goliath court struggle. Is
legal assistance funding being provided to the residential school
survivors from St. Anne's in their fight with the federal government
in court?

Ms. Carole Morency: I'm not aware; I'm not in a position to re-
spond to that. It could be that it's outside of the victims strategy.
We're not in a position to comment or to answer the question.

Mr. Randall Garrison: Thank you very much.

Thank you, Madam Chair.

The Chair: Thank you very much, Mr. Garrison.

We'll now go to our second round of questions, starting with
Madam Findlay, for five minutes.

Hon. Kerry-Lynne Findlay (South Surrey—White Rock,
CPC): Thank you, Madam Chair.

Thank you to the witnesses for being with us today. This is an
important topic.

I'd like to begin by noting that section 2.1 of Bill C-32, the vic-
tims bill of rights act, called for a parliamentary review to be con-
ducted five years after the bill coming into force. As we all know,
July 2015 was six years ago. That comprehensive review needs to
take place separate from our study. [Technical difficulty—Editor]
victims and their families is something we should all care deeply
about. | believe we do, so I'm glad we are at least taking the time to
study it here.

This is for the Department of Justice officials, for Ms. Morency
or Ms. Bouchard. Under subsection 515(13) of the Criminal Code,
added through Bill C-32 with respect to bail hearings, justices are
now required to include in the record a statement that the justice
“considered the safety and security of every victim of the offence”.

Could you speak to the impact this new requirement has had on
the safety of victims over the past six years?

That's for either one of you.

Ms. Stéphanie Bouchard: As you will know, the CVBR is the
overarching bill, and when it was passed, a number of Criminal
Code amendments were provided. There have been many changes
to the Criminal Code to provide for different measures, including
testimonial aids and publication bans.

Accompanying all those legislative measures aiming to provide
more security for the victims, there have been investments.
Through the federal victims fund, money was provided to PTs to
purchase more testimonial aids, and they were able to adapt differ-
ent rooms for victims to wait in. Some have improved some of the
rooms in this pandemic to make them bigger and to be able to have
the victim support and still maintain the social distancing.

Hon. Kerry-Lynne Findlay: Thank you.
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Clause 29 of the bill now requires the court to consider making a
restitution order in all cases, not just fraud, and if it's not granted, to
include reasons in the record. This is section 737.1 of the Criminal
Code.

Has this requirement led to more restitution orders since its en-
actment? Do we have any data on this?

Ms. Stéphanie Bouchard: We are currently monitoring the case
law to see if, in effect, the amendments to the Criminal Code are
having the impact that was envisioned when they were implement-
ed to ensure the victim is not forgotten, and that there's real atten-
tion paid to restitution.

We're still analyzing the data. We're working with criminal jus-
tice at StatsCan. It's difficult. I'm sure the committee is aware of the
data difficulties based on the different PT systems of collecting da-
ta. We're still in the process of assessing and looking at whether or
not they impact. The civil remedy and enforcement measures are
under the PT administration of justice.

Funding also was made available through the victims fund to
help support them to implement restitution programs in order to fa-
cilitate the collection and enforcement of the orders that have been
made by judges, for them to be reimbursed for some of the readily
ascertainable losses they might have gotten.

® (1145)
Hon. Kerry-Lynne Findlay: Thank you.

Again, for you or the Parole Board officials, section 15 of the
Victims Bill of Rights sets out that “Every victim has the right to
present a victim impact statement to the appropriate authorities”.
Clause 49 provides that victims may present that at conditional re-
lease hearings. Impact statements help with decision-making, but
also are important to victims in coping.

I heard in October of a victim's family being told that because of
the pandemic they wouldn't be allowed to give their impact state-
ment in person. Without reference to any specific case, do you see
this as a violation of victims' rights? Was this happening in every
province during the pandemic?

Mr. Ian Broom: If I can respond to the question—
Ms. Kerry-Lynne Findlay: Yes, thank you, quickly.

Mr. Ian Broom: —I would say that throughout the pandemic the
Parole Board of Canada has ensured that we've respected the leg-
islative rights of our victims. In terms of participation, victims have
been able to submit statements and to have the statements consid-
ered by board members.

In respect of hearings where a victim statement was to be read,
initially in the pandemic, in the early days, it was a challenging
time technologically, I think for us and for others. What we ended
up doing is putting in place a stable and secure teleconference sys-
tem, and then we shifted to a video conferencing solution, which
was piloted towards the end of 2020 and launched nationally in
2021.

Since that time, the board has facilitated the participation of over
500 victims at over 300 hearings, so actually 12% more than the
year before, and specifically in terms of presentations—

The Chair: I'll stop you there, Mr. Broom. My apologies, but
we're a minute over.

Ms. Kerry-Lynne Findlay: Thank you.
The Chair: We'll go next to Mr. Maloney.

Please go ahead for five minutes.

Mr. James Maloney (Etobicoke—Lakeshore, Lib.): Thanks,
Madam Chair.

Thank you to all our witnesses.

I'll say what many of you have said. This is an important discus-
sion. Victims' rights are paramount.

This occurred to me when we were getting ready to have this dis-
cussion today, and some of the comments made today reinforced
this notion. Mr. Cooper was talking about the transparency of the
parole process. Ms. Findlay was just alluding to it. Correct me if
I'm wrong, but children of the criminals themselves, I would argue,
are victims of crime, too, and I don't believe they are considered
under this legislation. Is that true? Does anybody want to answer?
It's a yes-or-no question.

The Chair: Is that for anyone specifically, Mr. Maloney?

Mr. James Maloney: It's for anybody who can answer the ques-
tion.

The children of people who have committed crimes do not bene-
fit under this legislation as it currently stands. Is that fair?

Ms. Stéphanie Bouchard: The definition of victim is provided
in the CVBR and in the Criminal Code. It depends on the correla-
tion, if the children of the offender were offended against them-
selves by the offender who has been....

Mr. James Maloney: I looked at the definition, and I don't see
that a child of somebody who is in prison, who has committed a
crime, would fall under the definition of victim. However, if you're
talking about things like parole hearings and the benefits available
and access to information, there are situations where children have
parents who have committed crimes of whatever nature and who
are now suffering through no fault of their own.

Anybody can answer this question. Would you think it's a good
idea that they be incorporated into the definition of victim some-
how?

Mrs. Julie Thompson: If I could, I will attempt to offer some
information in response to this question. While I can't offer an opin-
ion on whether or not the definition should be adjusted to include
children, I did want to offer that there are some information publi-
cations available to children who have parents who are being incar-
cerated. Not to put my colleague from Correctional Services on the
spot, I've forgotten the name of the organization that provides that
service. I'd be happy to provide it, but I'm wondering if Correction-
al Services might....
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Mr. James Maloney: You might be referring to KIP Canada,
Kids with Incarcerated Parents. That's one organization I know of.

I see Ms. Wallace-Capretta is shaking her head.

Ms. Kirstan Gagnon: It's the Canadian Families and Correc-
tions Network, whom we work with closely.

Mr. James Maloney: Are there structures in place that do work
with the children of perpetrators? Is that along the same lines as
might be considered under the Victims Bill of Rights?

Ms. Kirstan Gagnon: They do, yes.

Mr. James Maloney: Of the enumerated rights under the legisla-
tion, what would you say has been the biggest? If I can put it this
way, which “right” has served to be the most beneficial and had the
most use since the legislation was passed in 2015?

Ms. Morency.

Ms. Carole Morency: If I might take a stab at part of the an-
swer, we are still awaiting some research that's in the process of be-
ing wrapped up, so we hope to get some better information on that
in the months to come.

One of the things that was really important in the development of
what became the CVBR is there were quite a few consultations
held by the government—the minister at the time—with Canadians,
the victims themselves and victim-serving organizations. One of
the issues that was incredibly important to them was information
along the continuum of the criminal justice process, and being able
to participate, to be consulted and engaged by police and Crown on
the progress of their case throughout the system.

To the extent that those were important in developing the CVBR
and that the CVBR recognizes those rights and enhances the oppor-
tunity to receive that, I would say it has been successful, but we
await the research.

Mr. James Maloney: This is an unfair question with 20 seconds
left perhaps. Does the legislation apply to family members of vic-
tims of crimes that have been committed abroad? If so, what is your
experience with dealing with that? Maybe somebody could just an-
swer the first part of that question.

Ms. Stéphanie Bouchard: May I continue? I'm hearing a....

Mr. James Maloney: That was my timer, but you could give a
quick answer. I'm sure the chair will—

The Chair: Answer very briefly. Thank you.

Ms. Stéphanie Bouchard: Those who are victimized abroad
have funding through the federal victims fund to help support them,
and the Province of Quebec has just amended their provincial vic-
tim legislation, which has just come to pass and will be in force by
the fall. They now recognize and will be providing services to vic-
tims who are victimized abroad so that they can have full services
offered at the provincial level when the victim returns to the
province of Quebec, their province of residence.

Mr. James Maloney: Thank you.

Thank you, Madam Chair.
The Chair: Thank you very much, Mr. Maloney.

We'll now go to Monsieur Fortin for two and a half minutes.

[Translation]

Mr. Rhéal Fortin: Thank you, Madam Chair.

I apologize in advance if I'm rude and proceed quickly. As I said,
a two-and-a-half-minute round starts before you even begin.

I would like Ms. Bouchard or Ms. Morency to tell us about the
services offered.

I liked Mr. Maloney's question about the families of convicted
individuals, but I would add “abroad” to it. For example, would a
mother whose son had been charged and convicted in a foreign
country and detained there have access to services to help her de-
fend her son and apply for transfers here in Canada?

Ms. Stéphanie Bouchard: Each province and territory has its
own support service, since each is responsible for direct service to
victims. There are different agencies, different measures and differ-
ent programs. It's very varied.

Mr. Rhéal Fortin: With respect to the Canadian Victims Bill of
Rights, you were saying that the definition was quite broad. A vic-
tim is defined as an individual who has suffered harm as the result
of the commission or alleged commission of an offence. In my
view, this should indeed include the families of criminals as well as
those of the victims of crime, or indeed anyone who suffers the
consequences associated with it.

I want to make sure that you understand that this exists and that
it's a given. Federal funding to the provinces includes assistance to
the families of convicted persons. Is that how you understand it?

® (1155)

Ms. Stéphanie Bouchard: Are you referring to people who have
been convicted in Canada only or abroad?

Mr. Rhéal Fortin: If there's a distinction, you can make it, be-
cause I'm interested in both.

What I'm really interested in is what's being done for the families
of people who are convicted.

Ms. Stéphanie Bouchard: Victim services are varied and
widespread across the country and come in many forms.

Mr. Rhéal Fortin: Do you get a lot of requests each year from
families of people who have been convicted? Is it frequent?

Ms. Stéphanie Bouchard: Unfortunately, I'm unable to answer
that question.

Mr. Rhéal Fortin: Perhaps Ms. Morency would be able to do so,
but she's shaking her head. So no one here can answer that ques-
tion.

To your knowledge, should amendments be made to the charter
as it stands? Do you find the text satisfactory?

Ms. Stéphanie Bouchard: Excuse me, but I'm having technical
problems. I think my network is the problem.
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Mr. Rhéal Fortin: Since I have just a few seconds left, would
Ms. Morency be able to—

[English]

The Chair: My apologies.
[Translation]

Mr. Rhéal Fortin: Madam Chair—

[English]

The Chair: You don't have a few seconds left at all, Monsieur
Fortin.

[Translation]

Mr. Rhéal Fortin: The technical problems lasted almost a
minute. You will understand that this is quite a long time, given the
two and a half minutes I was allotted.

[English]

The Chair: You're at three and a half minutes now, Monsieur
Fortin. You've had a minute extra.

I appreciate your passion on this. Thank you so much.

We'll go to Mr. Garrison now for two and a half minutes.
Mr. Randall Garrison: Thank you, Madam Chair.

I want to go back to the Justice officials.

This week Justice Fish released his report on military justice. It's
a 400-page report; I don't expect everyone in the country to have
read it. I have only managed to make it through one read.

One of the things he talks about is the fact that victims in the mil-
itary justice system do not have the same rights as they do in the
public justice system. Bill C-77 hasn't been fully proclaimed, even
though it was passed two years ago. He suggests that there should
be some kind of joint working group between Justice and Defence
to try to harmonize or make sure that the National Defence Act pro-
vides the same victims' rights and protections that are provided in
our civilian system.

Are either of you aware of any work that's gone on with the De-
partment of Defence on trying to make sure that victims' rights are
fully implemented in the military justice system?

Ms. Carole Morency: I will try to briefly respond.

Since the development of what became the CVBR in Bill C-32,
Justice Canada has worked closely with the Department of National
Defence in developing what has become the “civilian VBR”. They
weren't in a position to bring forward similar amendments on their
part because it's a much more complicated regime. As you know,
Bill C-77 is still to come into force.

We do continue to work with them on various Criminal Code re-
forms, including on victim support and, over the last few years, in
supporting particular interests on how to support victims of sexual
assault through the process.

On a go-forward basis, I think the government has indicated that
it will work to address that. We, in the Department of Justice, will
do our best to support the government, moving forward, in address-
ing the issues.

Mr. Randall Garrison: Thank you for that answer. It's very
good news indeed.

One of the things that Justice Fish said, which I know you will
not be able to comment on, but I will, is that until the victims' rights
in the military justice system are the same as those of the civilian
system, sexual assault cases should not be handled by the military
justice system.

I want to thank you for that work that you're doing with the De-
partment of Defence and acknowledge that it's very, very important
work.

And with that, I'll end my questioning, Madam Chair.

The Chair: Thank you very much, Mr. Garrison. You're on the
dot with your two and a half minutes. I appreciate that.

That concludes our round of questions. Before we suspend for
the next panel, I really want to thank MP Tim Louis who joined us
today, replacing Mr. Virani for a little bit there.

Tim, thank you so much for joining us in our justice meeting to-
day.

Thank you, everyone.

Thank you to the witnesses for being here today and for your
very compelling testimony.

We'll suspend for one to two minutes as we let in our witness for
the next hour.

eus (Pause)

® (1200)

The Chair: Welcome back, everyone, for our second hour of this
justice committee meeting on the Victims Bill of Rights.

I understand that Ms. Illingworth has been here before and she
knows the rules, but I'll just reinforce them so that everybody is
aware.

When you are speaking, please ensure that you are unmuted and
that you speak slowly and clearly for interpreters. When you are
done speaking, please ensure that you are back on mute. You have
the same interpretation services that are available to members. At
the bottom of your screen, select the language that you'd like to lis-
ten to. You can speak in any of our official languages.

With that, I would like to welcome Ms. Illingworth, who will be
providing opening remarks for five minutes. For members who
don't know her, she is from the Office of the Federal Ombudsman
for Victims of Crime.

Welcome, and thank you for your time, Ms. Illingworth.

Please go ahead. You have five minutes to make your opening
remarks.
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[Translation]

Ms. Heidi Illingworth (Ombudsman, Office of the Federal
Ombudsman for Victims of Crime): Thank you, Madam Chair.

[English]

I want to begin by expressing my sorrow for the indigenous fam-
ilies who are grieving the discovery of 215 children found in a mass
grave at the residential school in Kamloops. I stand in solidarity
with all indigenous peoples seeking justice.

Today, we also mark the release of the national action plan on
missing and murdered indigenous women and girls and
2SLGBTQQIA+ people in response to the calls for justice of the
national inquiry released two years ago, and I am just here from
that ceremony, which is actually ongoing right now.

It's timely that I'm here this morning to discuss the Canadian Vic-
tims Bill of Rights, which came into force in 2015, because more
than five years later a number of fundamental gaps and challenges
remain for victims, especially racialized and 2SLGBTQQIA+ peo-
ple. It is our view that the CVBR must be strengthened to better
support all victims and survivors of crime.

Last November, my office launched a progress report on the
CVBR, informed by what we hear every day from stakeholders in
our frontline work—survivors and the people who work with vic-
tims and criminal justice personnel all across the country. Based on
our analysis of the data available to us, we would say that the jus-
tice system really falls short on delivering the promised rights and
that it is time to conduct a statutory review of this legislation.

Every year, more than two million Canadians report criminal in-
cidents to the police, almost a quarter of which are violent, but we
don't know how many of these victims are being informed of their
rights at all, let alone whether these rights are upheld as victims
make their way through the justice system. I believe that the right
to information is a foundational or a gateway right and that without
information being provided to them, victims are unable to access
any of the other rights outlined in the CVBR or any other legisla-
tion.

Currently, victims receive information only upon request, mean-
ing that they must know to ask for it. However, unless an official
actually tells them they have rights, they are unlikely to know that
these rights exist. It is my view that criminal justice officials must
be mandated to inform victims of their rights. As written, the
CVBR puts the onus on victims to know, understand and assert
their rights. Therefore, the implementation of this CVBR over the
last six years has been sporadic and inconsistent. There has been no
major effort to systematically inform citizens of their rights, which
would ensure that people are less marginalized when they come in-
to contact with the justice system. Criminal justice personnel have
not been assigned clear roles and responsibilities in regard to deliv-
ering victims' rights, and training opportunities for officials have
been limited. Many are not fully aware of the act and its implica-
tions, and data that we have about victims is not collected or pub-
lished in a consistent manner across the country.

We believe that Parliament can strengthen this act to hold offi-
cials accountable for respecting victims' rights and to require insti-
tutions to collect and report data to measure their compliance with

the act. Parliament should also amend the legislation to guarantee
access to support services for victims with regard to their medical,
psychological, legal and safety needs. That means we need to in-
crease the capacity of victim-serving organizations and community-
based restorative justice programs through sustainable core funding
to ensure that victims can access services in every part of this coun-

try.

The last issue I would like to raise, and probably most critical in
my view, is the legal recourse or remedy that victims have if their
rights are violated. Currently, victims do not have a way to enforce
the rights given to them in law; they only have a right to make a
complaint to various agencies. This means that victims have to rely
on the goodwill of criminal justice officials and corrections officials
to give effect to or implement their statutory rights under the bill.
This means victims count on police, Crown prosecutors, courts, re-
view boards, corrections officials and parole boards to deliver, up-
hold and respect their rights.

But my office continues to receive complaints from victims that
are common across all jurisdictions in Canada. Victims report to us
that they are not consistently provided information about their
rights or how to exercise them, they feel overlooked in all of the
processes, and they have no recourse when officials don't respect
their rights.

I'm looking forward to sharing our progress report with all of
you, honourable members. We made 15 recommendations last year
to strengthen this legislation. When victims' rights in law are fully
respected, we will help victims recover; we will strengthen the rule
of law; we will enhance public safety, and we will contribute to of-
fender rehabilitation as well.

® (1205)

I welcome the opportunity to answer your questions. Thank you.
Meegwetch.

The Chair: Thank you very much, Ms. Illingworth.

We will now go to Mr. Moore for the first round of questions for
siX minutes.

Hon. Rob Moore: Thank you, Madam Chair.

Thank you, Ms. Illingworth, for appearing today on what is no
doubt a busy day for you.
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I want to get your thoughts. I know that you have written to
members of this committee about the importance of the review
that's contained in the Canadian Victims Bill of Rights. As you
know, his legislation came into force almost six years ago and there
is supposed to be a review within five years. That's part of the rea-
son why we wanted to do this brief committee study: to hear from
you, from victims and from other stakeholders on, obviously, how
things are working and what can be improved.

Can you speak to the importance that we do the full review that's
provided for in the legislation, and what would you like to see by
way of outcomes? Without prejudging the review, what are the
types of outcomes that you would like to see?

® (1210)
Ms. Heidi Illingworth: Thank you so much.

Yes. I think it's critically important that the review happen. From
the point of view of our office, like I said, we continue to receive
complaints from victims in every province and territory about their
treatment, about the lack of access that they have to their rights at
certain times and to being provided information about their rights.
We really need to see the legislation reviewed at this time so that
we can look at the gaps and the challenges that still exist. We have
highlighted a number of those in our progress report, which I will
share for you.

Critically, what we hear from victims.... The largest gap in the
bill in its current form is that there's no ability to enforce the rights
within the act. I think that's a really critical issue that the review
will need to look at: How do we actually hold the officials and the
system accountable for ensuring that victims' rights are delivered to
them in a practical way?

The other thing we really care about is a lack of access to the ser-
vices and supports that people need, including mental health sup-
ports. It will be important to look at that gap, as well, across the
country, especially in remote rural areas where there just isn't fund-
ing and capacity to deliver all those services at times.

Hon. Rob Moore: Can you speak to a couple of things?

I think one of the themes we hear is the overlapping jurisdictions,
responsibility when it comes to victims' rights. As you mentioned,
the Canadian Victims Bill of Rights enshrines in law certain rights,
but enforceability becomes the issue.

What do you see as the main cause of someone's not being aware
of their rights or not receiving the services they should be provided
with under the Canadian Victims Bill of Rights? Is there, within the
Canadian context, some example that you would hold out as a stan-
dard that we should aspire to, or do we have to look internationally
for that when it comes to victims' rights? Is there some jurisdiction
you could point us to about which you would say, “They are getting
it right, and victims services have been improved in this jurisdic-
tion”?

Ms. Heidi Illingworth: Thank you.

We have a challenge in Canada, certainly, because the law is
made at the federal level but the provinces administer the justice
system. They're responsible for victim services, as well, in large
part. This is a shared responsibility. Service for victims—support-

ing victims in the aftermath of violence—is a shared responsibility,
so I really want to advocate that we work together at the federal and
provincial levels to improve our response to victims.

As I said, it doesn't matter in which province or territory you live
in this country, because we are hearing common complaints from
victims across all of these jurisdictions. They're not necessarily be-
ing informed of their rights and when they report to the police,
they're not aware.

We really need to look at how to make sure that officials within
the system—the gatekeepers—are accountable to victims, that there
are requirements they have to fulfill when it comes to informing
victims. It all starts with that information about their rights, so they
can exercise their other rights—to protection, to participation and to
seek restitution—as they progress through the criminal justice sys-
tem.

I don't want to be critical and say that no one's getting it right. I
think there are jurisdictions in Canada that are doing a good job,
but we certainly recognize that improvements can be made. It starts
with strengthening this legislation to give victims a more equitable
situation in the justice system. Right now they consistently report
that they're overlooked, that people don't provide them the informa-
tion they need and that they aren't aware of services.

We need to ensure that justice system officials are responsible for
delivering the information, support and access to services that vic-
tims need, whether it's protection, safety, housing, mental
health...all of that.

® (1215)
Hon. Rob Moore: Thank you.

The Chair: Thank you very much, Mr. Moore.

We'll now go to Mr. Virani for six minutes.

Mr. Arif Virani (Parkdale—High Park, Lib.): Thank you very
much, Ms. Illingworth. It's a pleasure to have you back at the com-
mittee. Your insights are invaluable, and I acknowledge the cere-
mony you were just at.

I want to ask you about the indigenous perspective in particular,
given that this is top of mind right now, as it should be.

You mentioned that the Victims Bill of Rights hasn't been assist-
ing racialized people and those from the LGBTQ2 community the
way that it needs to. I know that in your work you have implement-
ed an indigenous advisory circle to help shape your upcoming
projects and plans.

Could you speak to what that is and how it is working? I have

two more questions, so it would be great if we could keep each re-
sponse to about 90 seconds.

Thank you.
Ms. Heidi Illingworth: Sure. Thanks so much.
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At our office, we have created an indigenous advisory circle. We
have knowledge keepers from across the country, who are affected
family members of MMIWG, service providers, elders, two-spirit
individuals and survivors. Sometimes they are working for a
provincial association representing indigenous people; sometimes
they are working for the federal government and sometimes they
are academics, but they're all indigenous and right now they are all
women. The circle meets quarterly and advises us about the work
we're doing.

As we try to strengthen victims' rights in Canada and ensure that
the voices of victims are being heard by our office, they're advising
us on how to do this and how to reach more indigenous communi-
ties. Our office has struggled to build trust across first nations,
Métis and Inuit communities. They're helping us to do that and to
inform and improve the work we do. This can include recommen-
dations to government when we're looking at the complaints that
victims bring to us.

Mr. Arif Virani: [ want to pivot to an aspect of victim safety,
which is firearm safety. I know you've spoken out about supporting
expanded “red flag” laws to include family members, victims and
other community members to allow them to report potentially dan-
gerous individuals, especially in regard to reducing suicides and in-
timate partner violence.

You know that red flag laws are currently a subject of discussion
in Parliament. That's part of what Bill C-21 considers, if my num-
bers are correct.

Could you elaborate on what “red flag” laws would do in assist-
ing victims?

Ms. Heidi Illingworth: Yes, we are interested in the use of red
flag laws to help to potentially remove firearms in situations where
there may be a risk, particularly in cases of domestic violence
against women and children in the home. We have some reserva-
tions about putting the onus on family members to do this report-
ing. Certainly, we do recognize the importance of sometimes hav-
ing neighbours or extended family members be able to flag con-
cerns—and physicians as well.

Right now there's kind of a delay in this process, because there
has to be an application, I think, to the chief firearms officer to do
this. We're really interested in how we can speed this process up to
have firearms removed from a situation where there is increased
risk and in how perhaps community agencies can be involved in
supporting the people who need it—the victims and survivors who
might reach out for help. Perhaps they, themselves, can't report this
immediately, because it increases the risks they face from the abus-
er who may have access to weapons.

How can we do this and ensure that police are able to respond in
a swifter and timely manner?

® (1220)
Mr. Arif Virani: Thank you, Ms. Illingworth.

Last, we recently achieved royal assent of Bill C-3, the bill that
dealt with judicial training, specifically on matters relating to sexu-
al assault. It was widened to consider social context, including
things like systemic racism and systemic discrimination. Those, I
think, are useful changes in the right direction.

Can you comment on what a bill like Bill C-3 does, broadly
speaking, in the context of victims, particularly victims of things
like domestic violence or sexual assault?

Ms. Heidi Ilingworth: Certainly it's important for judges to
have training on the law on sexual assault and how to apply it, and
context is important as well for that. We're pleased that the legisla-
tion was passed recently.

We hope that provinces and territories will enact similar legisla-
tion to ensure that training is applied to judges at the provincial
court level as well. We know that's where the majority of these
sorts of cases are heard. We want to make sure that we can stop the
situations we've seen recently, where the law was applied inappro-
priately or sexual assault myths were allowed to invade the court-
room. Those stereotypes are really negative and have a negative
impact on the outcomes of justice.

It's definitely a positive that it's passed, and we're looking for-
ward to the provinces hopefully following suit.

Mr. Arif Virani: Thank you so much for your responses.

The Chair: Thank you, Mr. Virani.

We'll now go to Monsieur Fortin for six minutes.

[Translation]

Mr. Rhéal Fortin: Thank you, Madam Chair.

Good afternoon, Ms. Illingworth. I'm happy to see you today.

I would like to address an issue that we discussed earlier with
other witnesses and that has to do with the families of people who
are convicted of crimes. For example, it could be the children of a
criminal or the parents of a young person who is convicted of a
crime.

Under the Canadian Victims Bill of Rights, are they considered
victims? According to the definition in section 2, I would think so,
but I would like to have your opinion on that.

Also, what services will be offered to these people?
[English]

Ms. Heidi Illingworth: If I understood that correctly, you're ask-
ing if families of people who are found guilty of crimes should be
considered victims under the bill. To me, I think we would have to
look at the context here. If the family members of that person who's
been convicted are the victims in that situation, then, yes, certainly.
It would depend on who the offender has victimized.
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We know there are gaps when it comes to family members of of-
fenders. There are some NGOs who work to support families in this
area, but I think we have improvements to make in Canada when it
comes to services here, as well as for victims of crime.

[Translation]

Mr. Rhéal Fortin: Let's take a more common example. If a man
kills someone he knows, is convicted of murder and goes to jail, his
children will be affected by their father's crime. In school, they may
be marginalized by other children or by teachers. They will also be
marginalized by their neighbours who won't want to see them.
These crimes have an impact on the convicted person's family,
spouse and children.

The same is true when young people are convicted. Their par-
ents, who will seek to rehabilitate them, may suffer consequences
in their workplaces, in the family and in their relationships with
their neighbours.

Is this a common phenomenon, or am I talking to you about
something that doesn't exist? Do you receive requests for this? Is
this a concern for you?

[English]

Ms. Heidi Illingworth: This is not an area that comes to the at-
tention of my office, but I understand what you're saying. We rec-
ognize that having a parent incarcerated is an adverse childhood ex-
perience, and the more adverse childhood experiences that people

have growing up as they are developing, the more that can lead to
negative social and health consequences down the road.

This is a concern. Part of the work that we've been doing at our
office is to call for more funding for prevention of violence across
Canada and preventing these sort of traumatic adverse childhood
experiences from happening in the first place. We can do a lot more
to prevent family violence and these experiences from happening.

I think this is where we can do work collectively to address—
® (1225)
[Translation]

Mr. Rhéal Fortin: If I may interrupt—
[English]

Ms. Heidi Illingworth: —families of offenders and victims.
[Translation]

Mr. Rhéal Fortin: Excuse me, but time is of the essence,
Ms. Illingworth.

I understand your point very well, and I agree with you com-
pletely. However, I don't want to talk about domestic violence, be-
cause it's kind of a given. We know that if the father kills the moth-
er, the children are collateral victims. That goes without saying, and
we agree on that. I wanted to talk about the more conventional
crimes, such as when a person kills someone who isn't part of their
family.

I'll quickly come back to another topic before we conclude our
discussion. You said earlier that victims weren't well-informed
about their rights. I think that's a concern we should have, because
it's important.

Do you have frequent meetings on this subject with people from
the Department of Justice Canada or Public Safety Canada? Do you
frequently discuss this issue with your colleagues in other depart-
ments involved in this?

[English]

Ms. Heidi Illingworth: Yes, it is, and it is part of the work that
has been ongoing since my office was created in 2007, but especial-
ly since the bill was passed in 2015.

Last year, we launched our progress report, highlighting what we
hear from victims across the country. We just launched a recent re-
port as well, about access to information for victims and how infor-
mation is that gateway or foundational right that needs to be pro-
vided to victims, because they can't exercise their other rights.

[Translation]

Mr. Rhéal Fortin: In the 30 seconds we have left, can you tell
me what you plan to do to improve the situation?

[English]

Ms. Heidi Illingworth: Well, I believe that criminal justice offi-
cials must be mandated to provide it to victims. I think the bill
needs to be amended to say that. That's going to make a big differ-
ence on the front line for people getting the information about their
rights that they need.

[Translation]
Mr. Rhéal Fortin: How will they get that information?
[English]

Ms. Heidi Illingworth: Criminal justice officials, police,
Crowns, people working in the system, victims services—all across
the line—have to be mandated to provide the information to victims
about their rights and the services available to them.

[Translation]

Mr. Rhéal Fortin: Thank you, Ms. Illingworth.
[English]

The Chair: Thank you, Monsieur Fortin.

We'll now go to Mr. Garrison for six minutes.

Mr. Randall Garrison: Thank you very much, Madam Chair.

I want to thank Ms. Illingworth for being with us today, and for
all of the work th she and her office do on behalf of victims across
the country, and, of course, express our apologies. When we sched-
uled this discussion, we had no way of knowing that we would
have such a horrific discovery in Kamloops, or that the national ac-
tion plan on missing and murdered aboriginal women would be re-
leased today. I'm sorry that we tore you away from that important
ceremony. However, I think this is an important session that we are
undertaking here, because of the lack of a statutory review.

I wonder if you could comment briefly on any communication
you've had with the minister about the delay in the statutory review,
and what response you had from the government as to why this re-
view hasn't taken place.
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Ms. Heidi Illingworth: I have discussed it with the minister, and
he's well aware that it's due and he expects the House leaders to
work together to set the review. At my office we've sent letters to
the House leaders to request that the review take place, and I know
there have been some petitions submitted to the House as well, so
we're hopeful that it's going to take place soon.

Mr. Randall Garrison: I will consider that homework assigned
to me, and I hope that the rest of the members of the committee will
also consider that homework, to speak to their House leaders to
echo the importance of getting that review under way.

I know your report from last November, I believe, was quite
comprehensive, and you made recommendations for everything
from legislative amendments to very practical suggestions on how
to get information out.

One of those really did catch my attention. That's your recom-
mendation 13, where you talk about replacing the concept of resti-
tution with the notion of reparation. I think that's a very important
concept to introduce into victims' rights, and I'd like you to say a
little more about what you see as the importance of this recommen-
dation in practice.

® (1230)

Ms. Heidi Illingworth: I think it's very important to recognize
that victims of crime suffer a number of losses when they're victim-
ized. It might be financial, and their safety is impacted, their feel-
ings of security, their overall health, their mental health.

I think certainly the right to seek restitution is important, but al-
lowing victims to seek reparation is a broader concept. It brings
more restorative practice, perhaps, into the frame. We know that be-
ing a part of restorative justice can be incredibly powerful for vic-
tims. They have an actual voice in telling the offender, those other
members of the community, how this has affected them, how they
have been harmed.

We want to see, because Canada has moved towards.... All the
provinces and territories have endorsed the use of restorative jus-
tice, but we still don't see it widely enough available. If we had
more access to such programs and communities, it would give vic-
tims far more opportunities to seek reparation, not just necessarily
monetary, but also ways to adjust their safety and these other issues
that I've raised.

Mr. Randall Garrison: Thank you for that.

Certainly the victims I've met with have suffered financial losses,
but the other losses are much more important to them, and their be-
ing able to have restorative justice is really what they're looking for,
rather than some kind of cash settlement for the losses they've suf-
fered.

Thank you for that recommendation. I hope we do get to it soon.

In your opening remarks you talked about services for indige-
nous people in particular, and this week that is certainly on every-
one's mind. Your office has set a pretty high benchmark on how to
involve indigenous people in the work, and I congratulate you for
that.

I want to know if you have any comment on federal government
victims programs generally, because what I've noticed is that there's

a tendency to say, “Well, these are for victims”, and indigenous
people should go somewhere else for special funding. There's a ten-
dency to not think about indigenous people in the general programs
aimed at victims.

Have you found this to be the case in your experience?

Ms. Heidi Illingworth: Yes, I think we certainly need to think
about how we can provide more culturally competent and culturally
humble services within the realm of victim services, which includes
the federal government's providing funding—as through the victims
fund—to agencies to hire indigenous staff so that community mem-
bers feel comfortable to come forward.

We know the federal government has funded the family informa-
tion liaison units, which have seen a lot of success working with
families of MMIWG. In my view, because these are cultural sup-
ports that are available to do work with the families, whether it's
gatherings, seeking medicine or seeking information that they need,
and supporting their healing work, we need to see more of these.
They need to be permanent and to be funded and more widely ac-
cessible. Let's give money to NGOs that are doing this work, to hire
the diverse staff they need. There needs to be representation in all
of victim services—Black, indigenous, people of colour—so that
community members feel comfortable to come forward. Then we
can also fund these very specialized programs as well, like the
FILUs.

Mr. Randall Garrison: How are we doing for time, Madam
Chair? We have some delays going on here.

The Chair: Go ahead for one more question.

Mr. Randall Garrison: In my opening remarks, I mentioned
that some members of the Canadian public suffer much higher lev-
els of crime as victims: indigenous people, racialized Canadians,
the SOGI—sexual orientation and gender identity—community, a
term I use, and sex workers. I wonder whether you have seen an ad-
equate response from the federal programs that takes into account
this differential impact of crime on certain communities.

® (1235)

Ms. Heidi Illingworth: There's always room to improve and put
more money here. | think I saw a comment in the House this week
that $28 million has been allocated through the victims fund over
the last six years around the Canadian Victims Bill of Rights. This
goes to programming for the provinces and territories and NGOs.
However, to me, it is not nearly enough funding to do the work that
needs to be done to support communities that are overrepresented
as victims, as you said. We need to provide more specialized ser-
vices, and certainly we can improve that at the federal level, and at
the provincial, territorial and local levels as well. It's a shared re-
sponsibility and we need to keep talking about this.

The Chair: Thank you, Mr. Garrison.
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We'll now go to Mr. Lewis for five minutes.

Go ahead, Mr. Lewis.
Mr. Chris Lewis (Essex, CPC): Thank you, Madam Chair.

Thanks very much, Ms. Illingworth. I think this is the third time
I've seen you as a witness somewhere. As usual, your testimony
was very in depth and very well-thought-out, so I thank you for
that.

You mentioned in your opening remarks that the system often
overlooks the victims' concerns and focuses on the accused, and
that too often, authorities are not trained to inform victims about the
supports and resources that are available. Can you elaborate on
what you have heard and how we can make changes to ensure that
authorities are knowledgeable of support for victims?

Ms. Heidi Illingworth: Yes, sure. We have heard that victims
are not always treated as such when they come forward to report
crimes. We know that in the case of sexual assault, there are partic-
ular challenges with being believed when survivors come forward
to report to police. We need to make sure that victims are offered
the information right from the outset about their rights. They should
be, first of all, informed that they have rights and, second of all, in-
formed that there are services to support them, including restorative
justice services, if they're interested in them. It's important to pro-
vide this information so that survivors have choice at the outset and
can decide whether proceeding through the criminal justice system
is what they want to do.

We need to ensure there's proper training for officials as well,
whether it's on the front line at reporting, in the courts or at the end
of the system of corrections and parole, so that at every stage, peo-
ple are given the proper information they need to exercise their
rights and make choices that are best for them in their circum-
stances.

Mr. Chris Lewis: Thank you very much for that answer.

I believe there have been situations where offenders were able to
access social media and use it to post pictures and comments about
their victim or victims. Do you have any thoughts on how offenders
use social media to continue to harass victims?

Ms. Heidi Illingworth: Yes. I hear every day from frontline ser-
vice providers who are concerned about technology abuse, espe-
cially in intimate partner scenarios. We hear a lot about this when it
comes to young people and not having consent for sharing intimate
images. This is an ongoing concern for sure, and a violation of peo-
ple's rights. When they're being stalked and harassed through tech-
nology, they're very fearful, which causes immense fear as well.

We need to do more to recognize all the harms that can come
from social media and that people access different forms of tech-
nology to commit further abuses against victims, particularly in the
context of intimate relationships. Again, we need to ensure there is
training on these issues so that the people responding understand
how serious these are and that people who are going through this
need support. It's a matter of safety, in many instances. We don't
want things to escalate to the point of serious violence or someone
being killed, which has happened in the past.

® (1240)

Mr. Chris Lewis: Thank you very much.
Madam Chair, what do I have left, about one minute?
Thank you very much.

I have one final question, Ms. Illingworth. Can you expand or
talk about the restitution orders? I know you mentioned those in
your opening remarks. Talk about the restitution orders and how
government should assist in the enforcement of court-ordered resti-
tution.

Thank you.

Ms. Heidi Illingworth: I am happy to.

This is one of our concerns, and we have a special report coming
out on this issue later this year.

Victims of crime tell us that when they have a court order for
restitution, depending on where they live, it falls upon the victim to
enforce this order. People tell us that they have to hire lawyers to
garnishee wages. They have to figure out where offenders are living
and they have to serve them with papers and hire legal representa-
tion, all at additional costs when they are trying to recoup what was
stolen from them or the losses they suffered during the crime. This
is problematic.

We know that some provinces have programs that assist with en-
forcement and collection of restitution and that these are very suc-
cessful. Saskatchewan, British Columbia and, I think, Nova Scotia
have these programs, but we need to see programs implemented in
all the provinces and territories to help victims collect what the
court has ordered.

The Chair: Thank you.
Thank you, Mr. Lewis.

We'll now go to Mr. Sarai for five minutes.

Mr. Randeep Sarai (Surrey Centre, Lib.): Thank you, Madam
Chair.

Thank you, Ms. Illingworth.

In the 2020 progress report on the Canadian Victims Bill of
Rights, you mentioned that the vast majority of persons who are
victimized by crime in Canada choose not to engage or cannot en-
gage in the justice system. How, in your opinion, might strengthen-
ing the bill of rights impact the willingness of those who are able to
engage with the justice system?

Ms. Heidi Illingworth: I think it's really important to acknowl-
edge that people don't trust the justice system right now. People are
fearful about coming forward as they feel they won't be believed.
They've seen how other survivors are responded to.
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If we strengthen victims' rights, if we ensure that victims have
the ability to enforce their rights to make sure they can seek a reme-
dy if their rights are overlooked, that will give people increased
confidence that the system is going to take them seriously when
they come forward, and that people are actually responsible for not
causing further harm.

That's really important. Right now we hear a lot from especially
newcomer families, indigenous families, and racialized families
and individuals that they don't feel safe to come forward to report
what has happened to them.

Mr. Randeep Sarai: I'm sorry to interrupt. It's just because of
the time.

How do you think we could actually, in concrete terms, enable
them to do so?

I have a riding that includes everyone you just described. How
do you empower them to come forward to not only utilize their
rights but also voice their pain and their issues?

Ms. Heidi Illingworth: We need to improve training in cultural
humility for officials. We need to have more third party reporting
programs that allow victims to go to community agencies that they
trust and that they have been working with to help them to report
crime to the police.

When people start to see that they actually have rights that are
real and not just statements of principles, and that others can be
held accountable for overlooking their rights, for example, then
perhaps when we amend the act eventually through a judicial re-
view or through other administrative reviews, people will be confi-
dent that they're going to be taken seriously; they're going to be be-
lieved, and they're going to be supported as they go through the
system because there has been a change of culture in the system to
respect victims' rights in law.

Mr. Randeep Sarai: Thank you.

In recommendation 11 of that progress report, you suggested
having a national public education campaign, using TV and social
media to inform Canadians of their rights as victims of crime.

Can you elaborate more on how this might look and what else we
can do to ensure that Canadians know their rights, especially those
who may have become victims of crime, and that they understand
what resources are available to them?

® (1245)

Ms. Heidi Illingworth: Yes, this is a critically important gap
that we had following the passage of the bill, and we continue to
hear, as [ said, that people just don't know that they have rights as
victims of crime. We need to put some funding into public educa-
tion campaigns, public legal education around the rights that people
have should they be victimized.

Nobody ever expects this is going to happen to them, so when it
does, they are thrust into a really complex system. If we can in-
crease the public awareness of the rights that people have, they're
going to be less marginalized. They're going to feel more comfort-
able to come forward. They'll think, “Oh, wait a minute. I heard
this somewhere. Maybe it was on TV, on the radio, on social media,
or on Facebook somewhere, but I do have rights,” and they can bet-

ter recognize what is happening to them. Maybe it is abuse or vio-
lence. They can come forward to seek help and feel that the system
is going to take them seriously and support them as they move for-
ward.

Mr. Randeep Sarai: Thank you.

How much time do I have, Madam Chair?
The Chair: You have 15 seconds.

Mr. Randeep Sarai: Okay, thank you. I'll pass it over to the next
colleague.

The Chair: Thank you very much, Mr. Sarai.

We'll go to Monsieur Fortin for two and a half minutes.

[Translation]

Mr. Rhéal Fortin: Thank you, Madam Chair.

Ms. Illingworth, I'd like to get your comments on the victims of
crimes committed abroad. Are Canadians and Quebeckers who are
victims of a crime committed abroad also covered by the programs
established under the Canadian Victims Bill of Rights?

Furthermore, do Canadians and Quebeckers who are themselves
abroad and who are victims of a crime benefit from some protec-
tion or services under the bill of rights?

[English]

Ms. Heidi Illingworth: Thank you for that.

The Canadian Victims Bill of Rights only applies to crimes com-
mitted in Canada, so Canadians and Quebeckers who are victimized
when they are travelling or living outside of the country do not fall
under this bill because it applies to our justice system in the context
of our criminal justice system. However, there is a funding program
through the Department of Justice that allows victims to access
some emergency financial assistance when they've been victimized
abroad, outside of Canada.

[Translation]

Mr. Rhéal Fortin: In your opinion, Ms. Illingworth, is that satis-
factory as it is, or is that the kind of thing that should be changed?

Do you think the Canadian Victims Bill of Rights should include
a provision for people who are victims of crimes committed
abroad?

[English]
Ms. Heidi Illingworth: This is a tough question because it's dif-

ficult for Canada to.... Canada can't give rights to people in other
criminal justice contexts, so I think that is why it wasn't included.
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What we suggested in our progress report to address this issue is
that if we amend the bill to guarantee support services to all victims
of crime, that would allow people who are victimized outside of
Canada to, when they come back home, be able to seek support
through services that are on the ground in the community in which
they live, or federal services or what have you. It would ensure that
people can get support when they're at home and are aware that
they can get funding to travel back to participate in criminal justice
processes abroad as well.

[Translation]
Mr. Rhéal Fortin: Have you received a lot of requests for—
The Chair: Thank you, Mr. Fortin.
Mr. Rhéal Fortin: Thank you, Madam Chair.
[English]
The Chair: Thank you, Monsieur Fortin.

Mr. Garrison, you have two and a half minutes. Please go ahead.
Mr. Randall Garrison: Thank you, Madam Chair.

It appears I'm having some Internet connection problems here on
my end, but I will go ahead and try.

Ms. Illingworth, in recommendation 8 of your report from last
November, you talk about making the Office of the Federal Om-
budsman for Victims of Crime “the single authority with jurisdic-
tion to review complaints by victims of crime” with regard to any
federal department or agency.

My question is about your relationship with the Department of
National Defence sexual misconduct response centre and things
that I've heard at the defence committee as the defence critic about
a lack of confidence in that centre and its independence.

® (1250)

Ms. Heidi Illingworth: The recommendation in our report is
more around the process of making complaints for victims, which
is very complex. They first have to complain to the agency that
they are having an issue with. Then, if they're not satisfied with the
response they receive, they can come to our office, for example. A
lot of times, victims are discouraged from making complaints in the
first place. The processes are overwhelming. There's a lot of paper-
work to be completed.

So the idea around that recommendation was to have one office
where it's very clear that victims of crime can make a complaint
and try to have it resolved, just to make the system more trauma-
informed and sensitive to people. It's asking a lot to file a complaint
and go through those processes and wait those out.

With regard to the SMRC, I know they're doing good work to
support survivors. We direct military sexual trauma victims there if
they contact our office. I do understand that there's some hesitation,
because they report to the chain of command. I think the SMRC
does a lot of really good work when it comes to counselling and
support and things like that. That's a very important service. But
when we're talking about complaints about bigger systems like that,
there needs to be an outside office that can take those and review
those independently.

Mr. Randall Garrison: Thank you.

The Chair: Thank you very much, Mr. Garrison.

We'll now go to Mr. Cooper, please, for three minutes.

Mr. Michael Cooper: Thank you, Madam Chair.

Thank you, Ms. Illingworth, for making yourself available today.

I want to ask you two questions regarding the rights of victims in
the context of parole board hearings. The first is in the COVID con-
text. Early in the pandemic, back in April of 2020, you wrote to the
chair of the Parole Board of Canada that victims were being denied
their right to participate in person at parole hearings. They were
told that they could just submit a written statement, and all the
while offenders, in certain instances, had assistance present in per-
son. I see that since then, more recently, the Parole Board of
Canada has set up a piloting video conference solution. Are you
concerned that victims are still being denied their rights due to
COVID-related concerns, or are you satisfied that this has largely
been addressed or completely addressed by the Parole Board?

Second of all, on a non-COVID-related matter, there's concern
from many victims about the lack of transparency with respect to
information regarding dates with regard to eligibility for such
things as temporary absences, parole, or statutory releases. In par-
ticular, there's just a lack of explanation as to how those dates have
been arrived at. As a result, in many instances victims have been
caught off guard. All of a sudden there's a hearing that they had no
idea was about to happen. Obviously, it can have a profound impact
on vulnerable victims.

Ms. Heidi Illingworth: First, yes, the problem of victims not be-
ing able to attend physically has been addressed, for the most part,
with the ability to participate through teleconference or video con-
ference during the pandemic. It took a little while to get going, but
it has been up and running now for over a year or just around the
year mark. Participation is actually up. We think this is positive and
should remain as an option for victims of crime, because people are
feeling safer, I think, participating from home. Their travel is not
involved. Applying to the fund to access funds to travel—all of that
has been eliminated. It's actually quite efficient to participate from
home.

So I think that's a good thing. It must continue after the pandem-
ic. Victims need choices. Yes, some will want to attend physically
in person at the prison, but many don't want to do that. They don't
feel safe to do that. The video conference and teleconference op-
tions are very important.
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With regard to eligibility dates, that is a challenge that correc-
tions and parole have in terms of delivering information that vic-
tims can understand. The sentence calculation process is very com-
plex. I know that right now the national office is working on some
information to help decipher this and make it more plain-language
for victims about how eligibility dates are calculated and things like
that. When you do register as a victim with Corrections Canada and
the Parole Board, you are provided the dates for your offender at
that time on when they will be eligible to apply for day parole and
passes.

® (1255)
The Chair: Thank you very much.

Thank you, Mr. Cooper.

Lastly, we'll go to Mr. Maloney for three minutes.
Mr. James Maloney: Thank you, Madam Chair.

Ms. Illingworth, thank you for being here today, particularly giv-
en the important conflicts you have. We're all very grateful.

If I am the victim of an assault, it's obvious that I get the benefit
of the rights in this act. If I am the teenaged child of a victim of
assault, I meet the definition of “victim” and am I entitled to the
enumerated rights in the act.

What is not clear to me is whether or not I am entitled to the ben-
efits of the rights in the act if I am the teenaged child of the perpe-
trator of that assault.

Ms. Heidi Illingworth: My assessment would be that you are
not.

Mr. James Maloney: That's what I thought. I posed this ques-
tion to the earlier panel and they weren't clear on it.

You said earlier that the two important characteristics of victims,
particularly if they're children, are security issues, financial insta-
bility, and—I think you added—emotional challenges.

Those same problems are experienced by a teenaged child of
somebody who's committed a crime and whose parent may be in
prison for a long term. Wouldn't you agree with that?

Ms. Heidi Illingworth: Yes, I do.

Mr. James Maloney: Therefore, in your opinion, would it be
fair to add children or family members of people who have com-
mitted crimes to the definition of “victim” under the act?

Ms. Heidi Illingworth: We'd have to think carefully about that
and about how to do that. Certainly there are harms that result from
a parent being incarcerated.

I'm not sure if I know the answer to that or how to add that to the
act in a way that wouldn't be offensive to the people who are
harmed by the act of the offender directly. Do you know what I'm
saying?

Mr. James Maloney: I completely agree with you and I share
your concern.

I'm thinking particularly of children. There are many children—
and there's no other way of looking at it—who are innocent victims
when their parent has committed an act. Now they are left in cir-
cumstances and, through no fault of their own, they have to live
with the stigma and the problems, whether they are emotional or fi-
nancial.

I think it would serve two purposes. First, it would help those
children and give them the services we're talking about for victims.
Also, it would also help break the cycle. Often you'll see that chil-
dren who have parents who have been incarcerated are more dis-
posed to committing crimes themselves.

I'm running out of time, but I appreciate your opinion. I'm grate-
ful you agree with me.

Thank you, Madam Chair.
The Chair: Thank you very much.

I love it that Mr. Maloney times himself.

Thank you, Ms. Illingworth, for your time today, for your very
compelling testimony and for answering questions from members
on this very important topic.

With that, members, I will adjourn this meeting until next time.
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comités sont mises a la disposition du public pour mieux le
renseigner. La Chambre conserve néanmoins son privilége
parlementaire de contréler la publication et la diffusion des
délibérations et elle posséde tous les droits d’auteur sur
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